WM HECA Forum Steering Group

Minutes – 17th September 2003
Present:
Graham Jones, South Shropshire District Council (Chair)



Neil Morton, Birmingham City Council (Vice Chair)



Keith Bennett, Hestia (Secretary)



Angie Madden, Wolverhampton City Council)



Stuart Davies, Herefordshire Council)



Chris Winter, Telford & Wrekin Council



Ellie Cooper, Hestia (LASP)

1)
Apologies
Received from John Hoogerwerf (Bridgnorth), Robin Dunlevy (Solihull) and Karen Gilliatt (Staffordshire).

2)
Minutes of last meeting

Copies of revised WM HECA Forum brochure to Chris Winter (x20)

EC
Minutes accepted.

3)
Financial position and budget

Have received no money as yet.  £3000 promised from EST but the Group is unhappy with the approach they have taken this year – GJ will cover this in his UK HECA Forum update

A strategy of coordinating activities with sub-regional groups (Warwickshire, Worcestershire, Staffordshire and Shropshire) has been suggested – KB attending meeting with KG about this in order to get the Staffordshire group going again – Telford based EEAC to be contacted by Karen.

Agreement from EST signed by GJ and original copy to be returned to EST
EC
Conference:

£2000 sponsorship from British Gas for conference should nearly cover conference costs.

NM said that Birmingham CC are able to underwrite costs for the venue if required. AM offered on behalf of Wolverhampton also.  Steering group very pleased with these offers of assistance.

Next conference:

· CW mentioned possibility of holding this in Telford & Wrekin area 

· Also, Wedgwood Business Centre suggested as possible venue in the Stoke-on-Trent area. 

· Possibility of bidding for extra funding for the next conference – suggested this was done independently of the UK HECA Forum.

4)
Steering Group membership

Remove Kate Cannaby from list as she has not agreed to join the Group

EC
Was suggested that it would be appropriate to seek new group members at the October conference.

The group needs show the advantages of joining the group. The following items were suggested:

a. Personal Development

b. Advantages to local authority in representation

c. Actively involved in determining direction

d. Helping shape HECA officer direction

e. Link to UK HECA and shaping the direction of UK wide HECA

f. Understanding best practise and sharing this knowledge and experience with others

g. Strategic development process involvement.

Was suggested that some HECA officers do not have the same responsibility (some are involved in little other than HECA, others have other strategic duties and attend various conferences) and therefore the key issue is that the involvement in the steering group needs to look at the broader remit of energy issues.

With the Sustainable Energy bill currently in the House of Lords, HECA officers roles may change to a broader sustainable energy remit. The Steering Group would also need to reinvent itself in this case.

Agreed to invite four new members – 2 representing rural issues and 2 urban.

5)
Planning issues
KB and EC updated the group on the conference planning.

KB gave update on Regional Energy Strategy and Concordat / Working Group meetings to date. Also that the issues and key priorities identified during the conference would be fed back to the Concordat and Housing & Fuel Poverty WG.

Speaker from GOWM – John Dickinson has changed roles and his replacement is unable to present. KB has been in contact with James Bradley (involved in the RES) from the GOWM but he has also changed roles. KB will try and contact his replacement and if not, GJ has offered to extend his address and describe the RES approach / developments.







KB
Need to ensure that the Climate Change Strategy and Regional Energy Strategy do not get confused.

Two parts to the response from the Housing & Fuel Poverty WG:

1. Achievable outcomes regionally (infrastructure, measures etc)

2. Recommendations for further action (fiscal measures etc)

The existence of the regional Economic Policy and Regional housing Strategy is not mentioned in the parameters document although it has been mentioned that they cannot be developed in isolation from one another and that the strategy must be distinctive in the West midlands region.

The housing & Fuel Poverty WG have agreed to write an introductory paper which they have hired Alan Pither to do.  The next meeting will then discuss the constraints of achieving what is required.

Conference:

GJ will mention signing up to workshops in his introduction to the conference.

Reminder email to be sent to those who have not yet responded to the invite. Also suggested that delegates have the opportunity to choose the workshop they wish to attend prior to the 8th. 


- Suggested that we should mention in the email that parking is very limited and they might be better catching the coach!

















EC
KB to contact Jane Poxon to discuss her workshop and offer assistance with strategic objectives








KB
Next conference:

NES is interested in sponsoring the next event which is scheduled for Wednesday, 24th March 2004.

Suggested theme for conference is revisiting fuel poverty and affordable warmth strategies and looking at the affordable warmth index developed by NES.

· There are also other linkages to other government key priorities e.g. Decent Homes.

RSLs are difficult to engage – Birmingham CC are using Decent Homes as a driver for involving HAs and RSLs. Looking at a ward approach rather than a tenure.

· Suggested that a HA/RSL speaks at the conference about their progress so far

Group has requested the past conference themes to be circulated


EC
GJ will mention the theme of the nest conference at the event on the 8th October.

6)
UK HECA Forum update
GJ has attended two UK HECA Forum meetings since the Groups last meeting.

Groups agreed that they would rather receive update on minutes of UK meetings than be included in the circulation list.

UK is looking for more than a 1-year deal on their contract with EST but they have not yet had a response from them.

June meeting: 

· Quarterly reporting

· There were differences in the standards of contract much of which has now been resolved and cleared with EST. 

Regional funding:

UK HECA Fora were not for the new approach to funding and reporting to EST and are still waiting for the best opportunity to bring these reservations to light. They suggested that the funding could be gained directly from Defra instead of through EST 

· Some initial planning has been done for the UK HECA conference

· Brian Sexton resigned as Vice Chair and also Don Lack intends to stand down as Chair next year.  Vice Chairs suggested: Bruce Pittingale to represent England, Steve Martin, Wales. The Scottish representative declined. The election of a chair will take place shortly.

September meeting:

· UK HECA Fora contract has been signed.

· Future of HECA: Defra is looking to provide a better steer (discussion through LGA and opportunities for consultation through the LA) and Defra and ODPM have been discussing reporting of HECA. Measurement of HECA will definitely remain even with reporting changes

· Additional funding from EST: the timescales involved in placing a bid were not properly explained and only one bid was received from London and this was to investigate the incentives for the fuel rich. As a result, the group decided to expand the scope of the London bid to the rest of the country and both rural and urban areas

· Key issues:

1. Basic standards for HECA Officers (expertise as well as qualifications). Parameters and accreditation needed for employment of HECA Officers. EST are keen to promote this and a training day is being planned for January 2004 to discuss these issues.

2. Moving towards standardised HECA reporting methods. May engage Alan Pither to do work on this due to his past experience in this area. When date is set to discuss these issues, KB will represent the Steering group. 

- NM queried whether the standardised format could be used throughout the WM region? Energy suppliers and installers etc do not work within the same boundaries as local authorities. 

- GJ suggested that the Steering group could go ahead and produce a WM standardised form even if the UK HECA do not come up with an appropriate format.

A consistent baseline is needed.

· Strategy for Delivery: the UK HECA is putting this document to all regional HECA forums to seek agreement and support. GJ asked whether members thought it should be agreed here or put to all HECA Officers?

Group decided that it should go out to all Officers once the action plan and appendices are included in the document. EC to contact UK HECA secretariat, Helen Atkins to request missing items from strategy.



EC
· Sustainable Energy Centres (SECs): pilots are to run around the country and the UK HECA Forum has expressed their wish to be involved. The UK HECA Forum wishes to seek regional thoughts on SECs but it was mentioned that until detail about what SECs will be is available, the group is not in a position to give a response. WM HECA expressed a wish to be involved in the development process of SECs.

· Consultation on Warm Front ending on the 18th November. Alan Jones is coordinating the UK HECA forums response to the scheme in the form of a bulleted list. Was suggested that a consortium of local authorities could deliver warm front.

· Next UK HECA Forum conference – Marriott hotel, Cardiff. The UK HECA has decided to set a minimum £100 per day and a maximum of £200 for the two days for the conference. They are looking for £30,000 sponsorship.

· UK HECA Officer of the year: a proposal has been put forward to stop the regional awards and do themed awards across the country. The judging panel is yet to be decided.

The Group raised concerns about this – the original intention of the awards was to raise the profile of HECA regionally so we need to think of the purpose of the award. Suggested the WM HECA do their own regional award independently of the UK HECA. 

7)
Any other business

Future agenda item: to discuss the WM HECA Forum submitting bids for strategic regional project work

8)
Dates of next meetings

Next meeting – 3rd December 2003, 10am – 12.30pm, GOWM Chamberlain House.

Future meetings – 4th February 2004, 10am – 12.30pm, GOWM Chamberlain House.
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